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Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  17th July 2003 at 7pm    

Present: Cllrs. J. Stevens (Chairman) O Smith (Vice-Chairman), P Daniels, R Gee,  K Mison, 

D Neal,  J Smith, L Stevens, R Warmington.   Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington  and two parishioners
1. Apologies:    P.C. Martin Parsonson
2. Register of members interests:  There were none
3. Minutes of previous meetings 19th June 2003 : There were no amendments, acceptance of these was proposed by Cllr. J Smith, seconded by Cllr. R Warmington and carried unanimously.  Chairman signed them as a true record.
4. Parishioners question time/Police Report:  There were none.
5. Matters arising from previous minutes:

Page 7 – Music Festival signs – County Cllr. L Warmington said he had made enquiries the day after the last Parish Council meeting but had received no definite reply until a week later. Highways advised that many road signs generally had been removed as there had been a purge on all signs.  Copies of the e-mails he sent and received were circulated.

6. Correspondence

B.T. Ross – Advising transfer of licence of Swan from Mr Patrick Cochrane & Mr Steven Evans to just Mr Steven Evans

Suffolk C. C., Highways Dept. – Jim Nunn wrote regarding resurfacing of Chilton Street footpath and followed this letter with an e-mail stating estimated costs for this resurfacing work were £67990.  This will be discussed with him on his annual visit which will take place end of August.

United Reformed Church – Asking for permission to have a cake stall on the Market Hill in September.  A question was raised about whether the Parish Council insurance would cover such stalls.  Market regulations state that any stall holder is at their own risk. SALC would be able to provide further information on this. Cllr. R Warmington suggested it would be useful to send a copy of the regulations with  this part highlighted to organisations when they ask about having stalls.  A letter will be sent giving the United Reformed Church permission to do this.  ACTION:  CLERK

St Edmundsbury B.C. – Copy of letter sent to Mr & Mrs Streeter regarding the Scots Pine tree in the cemetery.

Suffolk C.C. Bus Revisions – The Beestons service that leaves Clare at 7.05am for Sudbury has been withdrawn.  Cllr. R Warmington questioned how the public were made aware of these changes.  Beestons will be contacted regarding this.  ACTION:  CLERK

Clare Combined Charities – An e-mail was sent from the Clerk of this charity regarding appointment of Sherry Wilson as a new trustee and also re-appointment of Dr. Stewart for another four years.  A letter was also sent to the Chairman from their Chairman Francis Wayman regarding this.  This will be put on next month’s agenda for discussion.  ACTION:  CLERK.  A question was also raised regarding a headstone in the Churchyard for William Cadge which is in need of repair at an estimated cost of £982 plus VAT.  This will also be put on the next agenda but in the meantime the Combined Charities will be asked to provide at least one more estimate before the council can consider whether they are able to assist financially.  ACTION:  CLERK
Office of Deputy Prime Minister -  Document regarding public liability of  Parish Councils.  This will be looked at by the Finance Committee.  ACTION:  CLLR. DANIELS

St Edmundsbury B.C. – Information about the “Drinking Water Quality Summary and Detailed Reports – 2002 Data”

St Edmundsbury B.C. – Regarding the future of local leisure services which covers, sports, recreation and the arts.  Questionnaire was enclosed and this will be completed by Cllrs. J Smith and R Warmington. ACTION: CLLRS. J SMITH & R WARMINGTON

Office of Deputy Prime Minister – New ethical framework regulations information, this will be retained with other ethical code information by the clerk.

Dedham Vale & Stour Valley Trust – A public meeting is being held in the Country Park at 7pm on 24th July to discuss their management strategy.  Copy of the strategy has been circulated and Cllr. Mison will attend this meeting.

Suffolk C.C. – Parish Transport Representative, asking for someone to represent the parish by acting as a reference point to whom changes can be notified and consulted with.  Cllr. R Warmington volunteered for this role and will contact them to advise.  ACTION:  CLLR. R WARMINGTON
Suffolk C.C. – Letter regarding closure of footpath for music festival

Tim Yeo M.P. – Copy of the House of Commons debate which took place in June regarding the deregulation of local pharmacies.  This report has been circulated to all councillors.  Cllr. R Warmington asked that it be minuted that the letter the clerk sent explaining our concerns was read out in parliament and Cllr. J Smith stated that Tim Yeo had represented our views very well.

7. Finance

a) Presentation of monthly accounts – Finance clerk explained this months accounts.  Acceptance of these was proposed by Cllr. O smith, seconded by Cllr. Neal and carried unanimously.  Cllr O. Smith also proposed that Mr Mortlock be paid an extra two hours wages for the work he carried out this month following a party in the Town Hall where a lot of cleaning of the town was required over and above his normal Sunday morning hours.  This was accepted by all.    

Financial clerk explained the audit will be on 12th September and he will put notices up accordingly.

b) Exclusive rights of burial – 

1544 – Mr E W & Mrs C B Blackwell

1545 – Howard Jackson

8. Committee reports

a) Street cleaning – Cllr. O Smith reported that the cleaners had worked very hard to make everywhere look good for the Clare in Bloom judging today.  She has obtained two free litter pickers and a free bin to replace the one at the bottom of Sheepgate Lane.
b) Market – Cllr. D. Neal reported that the household goods stall holder has not now been for some eight weeks and he is not able to contact him.  The other stall holder (the fish stall) does not arrive till 12.45 on a Monday and sometimes feels he has missed much of the trade.  Cllr Neal advised him it might be best to advertise what time he will be there.  Finance clerk advised that Mr Turner has paid his rent for the next year.  Any suggestions for boosting the market let Cllr. Neal know. 

c) Cemetery – Cllr. L Stevens reported
i) Dumping of soil by grave diggers – The spoil was emptied on 5th July and on 7th July a grave was dug and the soil was dumped around the tree and in the ditch.  Cllr. L Stevens asked that Finance clerk contact one of the cemetery committee when he knows a funeral is due to take place so that someone can go to the cemetery to check where the soil has been dumped in order to establish exactly which undertaker’s grave digger is dumping the soil in the wrong place.  Chairman said the council were in full support of the cemetery committee complaining about this problem so if and when it occurs they can ask for a letter to be sent without referring back to full council.  Mrs Moss at St Edmundsbury has advised that if we are absolutely sure of who the offender is we can write and ask them to remove the soil and if they do not do this, we can arrange to have it moved and charge them for this.  She suggested in the first instance it would be best to write to all undertakers to advise that this problem is ongoing and notify them of the actions we propose to take if it continues.  Finance clerk reported there have been some occasions when a funeral is taking place and he has not been informed.  This matter will also be included in the letter to be sent to all Funeral Directors.  ACTION: CLERK   
ii) Tender for work to bench opposite Ashen Road – As this bench is concreted into the ground it cannot be moved therefore slats will need to be replace in situe.  Andy Gill and Terry Wheeler will be asked to tender for this.  ACTION:  CLERK
iii) Costs of new trees – Estimated costs for all trees needed is £200.  Finance clerk reported there was a residue from last year of £600 and money has also been precepted for this year so purchase of these can go ahead.
iv)  Movement of soil to back field – Mr Kiddy’s tender for this work has already been accepted and Mr Byford advised this needs to be done after 15th July.  Therefore both will be contacted to confirm this can now be done.  ACTION:  CLERK
Trees – Mr Turnbull has looked at the Plane tree near the White House and also the tree on the greensward near the Baptist chapel. 

White House tree – The pollarding of this tree a few years ago has caused the problem of branches falling off and the re-growth has caused more “junctions” to form making weak points so giving rise to splitting and branches breaking off.  He suggest the tree should be pollarded again this autumn and every four to five years in the future.  After pollarding any weaker branches growing should be removed to leave the stronger ones re-growth.  All in agreement with this proposal.

Baptist chapel greensward tree – Leaves on this are dead but there are new buds forming and so may have a second show of leaves soon.  There is some disease in the tree and Mr Turnbull suggests we watch the tree for next few weeks to see if new leaves appear.  This tree has been pollarded many times and there is not much re-growth at present and it is lop-sided.  A decision is needed as to whether it would be felled now or whether a new tree should be planted and allowed to establish before this tree is felled.  Mr Keeley the Borough Tree Officer will be asked for an opinion on this before the application to fell this tree is put in.  The clerk has the application pack and as there are applications for other trees to be placed she will retain this pack until after Mr Keeley’s comments so that one application can be made for all tree work.
d) SALC – Cllr. P Daniels reported that the AGM was held.  He is awaiting information from the Chairman of St Edmundsbury area and will circulate this once received.
e) Finance – Cllr. P Daniels reported that a meeting is due to be held with various matters to be discussed.  He will arrange this shortly with other members.

f) Website – Cllr. J Smith reported that a meeting was held on 24th June in the library and she thanked those who attended.  Jason Fitzpatrick gave a good presentation and four pupils from Clare Middle School also attended and made positive suggestions including having a “virtual” tour of Clare on the site.  There are still problems with getting updates done and clerk explained this is due to a change of people within Jason Fitzpatrick's office and information going astray.  Cllr. J Smith explained the business people of Clare are interested in this site but it is often difficult to get a response from Jason.  She and the clerk will continue to keep it as up to date as possible.  Chairman expressed the gratitude of the Parish Council for the efforts made.  

g) CLASP – Chairman reported that the dishwasher will not now be purchased for the old school due to high costs.  At the last meeting there had been discussions about the purchase of a new mini bus and due to problems with funding it through Suffolk Acre, because of having to make it available for communities as far afield as Wickhambrook, which would not be viable,  they have now decided to find other ways to fund it.  They do now have enough drivers however.

h) CHOC – Cllr. L Stevens reported there had been serious problems in Clare following a sixteenth birthday party in the Town Hall.  This had resulted in  some arrests, some people going to hospital and the need for about thirty Police officers.  Although not much damage had occurred inside the hall there was considerable damage and disruption outside.  At the most recent CHOC meeting PC Parsonson had given a report on what had happened.  CHOC will be making a public release on Monday to the effect that they will no longer allow any private parties for under twenty one year olds.  They will continue to allow children’s parties up to the age of twelve.  At all private parties they will require names of four people who will act as supervisors and they must be over thirty five years of age and these names will be passed to the Police to approve.  Any bars for private parties will be run by CHOC and no alcohol will be consumed that is not from the bar.  Hirers will be told that no alcohol is to be consumed on the pavement outside the hall.  A copy of this release will be sent to the clerk.  CHOC feel they did everything the Police had previously advised them to do but the Police appeared to lose control of the situation with bottles etc being thrown at them etc.  The CHOC committee feel that the situation could have been handled earlier in the evening as drug dealing was reported to the Police as well as other matters at that time but no action was taken.  A letter will be sent to the Inspector of Haverhill expressing these concerns and the fact that it appears Clare has a lack of support in situations such as this.  There was general feeling that if concerns had been raised about a party like this in Haverhill action would have been taken sooner.  Cllr. J Smith pointed out it is disappointing that this decision affects well behaved young people who now can no longer use the hall.  Chairman suggested that perhaps CHOC could review this decision after a period of time.  A new caretaker has been appointed for the Town Hall since 1st July. 

i) Clare Primary School - School governor’s report – Cllr. R Warmington reported that the garden done by the nursery children with Mr Pearce-Higgins has been shown to the Anglia in Bloom judges today as was especially praised by Clare in Bloom.  Margaret King who has taught at the school is retiring after twenty five years service.  She also stood as a Governor for twenty years.  The government have asked all schools to have a better accounting system with each LEA producing their own system.  She said the current system is quite difficult for smaller schools to work with.  The Primary school will be undergoing an OFSTED inspection in September. 
j) Borough Councillors report – Chairman reported that Debenhams have been unveiled as the major store in the Cattle Market development project.  It is hoped that Palmers will also work within the developed area.  The area itself will not just cover the old cattle market but will also encompass places such as the existing Post Office and Boots store.  Latest costs indicate it will be about sixteen millions pounds.  Final decisions will be made by the end of September and the timescale if it is approved then will mean work will be carried out over the next two years. 
k) County Councillors report – County Cllr. L Warmington reported that County have sent their recommendations to the government regarding Stansted Airport expansion stating they do not wish to see further runways.  He recently had a meeting regarding the A1092 study where he was told not all villages and towns on this route had responded to questionnaires sent so it was being put as low priority for the time being.  He pointed out he is aware that Stoke by Clare, Wixoe and  Clare have all responded so only others affected would be Cavendish, Glemsford and Long Melford.  He has attended a Community Safety Best Value Review and crime figures were discussed which show that Suffolk is the safest place to live in the East Anglian area.  Cllr. Mison raised some highways issues regarding the “No road markings” sign in Stoke Road which has been nailed to a tree and the lay-by in Snow Hill where rubble has been dumped.  Clerk explained she has already spoken to Jim Nunn at Highways regarding the lay-by but will chase these matters up with him  ACTION: CLERK  
9. Planning

a) SE/03/2475/P – Erection of single storey extension to rear – 41 Hertford Road, Clare – Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. R Warmington, seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously. 

Borough decisions

SE/03/1979/P – The Old Bakery, Callis Street – Granted

SE02/3318/P – Land adjacent to Swallows, Hermitage Meadow, Snow Hill – Granted

SE/01/1647/P – Land at Rum Bridge, Stoke Road - Granted 

SE/03/2117/P – 30 High Street - Granted

SE/03/2056/P – Nethergate Street Garage – Granted

10. The Nuttery – discuss & decide on any action to obtain charitable status – Cllr. Mison explained that grants can be obtained through the parish rather than by trying to gain this status and Cllr. Daniels pointed out charitable status may only be beneficial if trying to raise funds from the public.  Therefore it was decided not to try to gain this as the same objectives can be achieved without it.  Fifty metres of hedge is to be planted in the Nuttery early net year and this hedging has been supplied free of charge from the Dedham Vale project. Cllr. O Smith pointed out it would be nice to have regular updates of what is happening with the Nuttery and Cllr. Mison advised there is a quarterly publication called the “Nuttery News” which he will arrange for all Councillors to have a copy of. ACTION:  CLLR. MISON  Finance clerk stated he sometimes has requests for green burials and suggested ashes could be scattered in the nuttery.  This was thought to be a good idea and the cemetery committee will discuss in detail.  ACTION:  CEMETERY COMMITTEE

11. Clare in Bloom – Cllr. O Smith reported the Anglia in Bloom judging had taken place today and an invite to this was received in the Clerks office this week as well as an invitation to all Councillors to the Britain in Bloom judging on Friday 8th August at 9.45am at St Peters Court.  If anyone wishes to attend please let the Clerk know.  Cllr. L Stevens reported that at the recent CHOC meeting comments had been made regarding the Parish Council involvement with Clare in Bloom and it was the impression that Clare in Bloom did not want the Parish Council involved in their activities. Cllr. J Smith said she too felt this was this case but she was prepared to speak to the Chairman of Clare in Bloom, Mark Ramsay to try to resolve this situation.  Cllr. O Smith said there had not been any advertising about the Anglia in Bloom judging until late the day before.  Since the judging today she has received a letter from their Chairman about grass which needs cutting around signs and bins which the Anglia in Bloom judges commented upon.  Cllr. J Smith pointed out we are not an urban area so it may not be surprising to see this sort of growth.  Chairman suggested it may be appropriate to write and invite the Clare in Bloom committee to attend one of our meetings to show how supportive we are of them or to hold a separate meeting with them.  A letter will be sent to express our support and congratulate them on how pleasant Clare looks with all their efforts.  ACTION:  CLERK   
12. Recycling Centre – discuss options regarding possible screening & letter received from Waste Management Team – Chairman read out this letter which explained that St Edmundsbury are dealing with the issue of fly tippers by sorting through items dumped and contacting offenders.  They can possibly fine them amounts up to £2500 for this.  The screening issue still needs to be considered even though the blue bin scheme is likely to start in autumn of this year.  Cllr. Daniels stated that two of the posts at the recycling centre are starting to rot and this should be reported to Borough.  A letter will be sent about this and the screening pointing out the type of screening used at Sainsbury’s in Haverhill would be suitable.  ACTION:  CLERK

13. Countryside Agency Grant –  Consider applying for and action needed ( b/f from February/March 2003 minutes following Local Plan Presentation)  - This would involve setting up a steering committee and could involve a lot of work.  Concerns were raised that it may be difficult to run this parallel to the work being done currently about development of the playing field, however this car park issue should still continue to be considered.  The paperwork will still be requested to see what would be involved in applying for this grant.  The Clare Business Association may be able to assist with completing any necessary forms.  Cllr. Neal said he was also willing to be involved with this. 
14. Playing Field Plans – Feedback from meeting 26th June – Cllr. O Smith reported that representations had been made from groups representing football, cricket, skateboarding and tennis.  The hockey club may not be a good idea as there are already good established clubs in both Sudbury and Haverhill.  Chairman reported that a provisional business plan has been done and comments from the meeting on 26th June have been sent to the Sports Development Officer at Borough.  After the meeting Ralph Pryke had met with the Chairman and Borough representatives to discuss donating the chicken shed area to the Parish Council if there was a possibility of gaining planning permission for houses behind his house.  The planning officer explained to him there could be problems with the fact that the proposed area for housing is in fact still a flood plain area.  Sarah Savine who has been representing the case for a skateboard park has contacted Borough directly about this and ask that something be done with immediate effect.  Chairman has spoken to her to explain the development needs to be done as one whole project to make it viable.  The Borough have already committed £50,000 to the project and may also provide more money toward the skatepark and play areas.  County have said they would fund a Zebra crossing in Cavendish Road also.  Cllr. Mison asked whether the playing field receive money from the Priory craft fair or the music festival for parking on the field as if there were to be a wet period this could cause serious problems for the field. Chairman advised they have had donations from the craft fair.    
15. Meeting with Jim Nunn of Highways Department – Arrange date & matters to be raised – This is to be arranged for after the next Parish Council meeting.   Clerk will contact him for possible dates.  Any issues to be raised should be notified to the clerk who will draw up a final list.  ACTION:CLERK/ALL COUNCILLORS

16. Refuse Collections – Discuss problems and any action – There is still a problem with bins being collected in Bridewell Street when school buses are trying to get through.   They will once again be asked to collect in this area at a later time.  Also there are various problems in Clare with bins being left strewn across pavements and in the middle of peoples driveways etc.  Letter to be sent regarding these issues.  ACTION:  CLERK

17. St Edmundsbury Works necessary – Areas in need of attention (Cllr. O Smith) – There are branches which need cutting back in the area of 13 Westfield.  Path at rear of 79 & 80 Highfield has become overgrown.  There are nettles etc overgrown in area of 7 Bailey Lane.  These will be reported to Borough.  Also nettles are becoming overgrown on bridge at bottom of Malting Lane which will be reported to Highways. ACTION:  CLERK

18. Local Plan – Feedback by Chairman – David Byford has spoken to the Chairman to query why the local plan suggested the site beyond Lutus Close instead of the land next to The Granary.  He has stated he would be happy to attend a Parish Council meeting with his agent to discuss.  He will be invited to do this. ACTION: CLERK

19. Any other business

Private Hire Licence – Cllr. Mison reported that the issue of his taxi licence has now been resolved.

Collections by Gt. Ormond Street – Cllr. Daniels stated he often receives collections sacks from this charity which he leaves full outside his house but they are not always collected.  Other Councillors were not having problems with this. 

Double Yellow Lines, Well Lane -  Cllr. J Smith reported these have still not been reinstated.

Speeding cars –Residents in Snow Hill have expressed concerns about a particular car (silver Vauxhall Tigra R34 PDX) which is repeatedly speeding in that area and would like backing from the Parish Council.  P.C. Parsonson will be contacted regarding this .  ACTION:  CLERK

Parking, Snow Hill -  Cllr. Gee said there are now a lot of cars parking on the roadside here and an accident may be caused.  This will be put on the list of issues to be discussed with Jim Nunn.

Nethergate Street Gardens – Mrs Rothwell had spoken to Cllr. O Smith about a man who had been sleeping rough in the Nuttery who had walked from there along the path which runs to rear of Nethergate Street and had tried all the gates to the gardens along there.  Police were notified.

Seat Cleaning – Letter of thanks to be sent to Mr Ling for recent work done.

Cars for Sale – There are two on entrance to Westfield.

Clare World Music Festival – Chairman reported there had been issues in the run up to the festival regarding signs and notices and he and County Cllr. L Warmington would like to meet with their committee to agree ground rules before next years festival.  Letter will be sent to Stewart Sample to arrange this.  ACTION:  CLERK
Parishioners Comments; - 

David Dadd made the following comments

Police - suggested when writing to the Police regarding events after the Town Hall party may be best to write directly to the Chief Superintendent and copy to the Inspector in Haverhill.

Snow Hill/Clare Heights – There are cars parking on the green at the bottom of the heights as well as cars being sold there.

Sycamore Tree – The tree outside his house in Hertford Road is in need of crown lifting and pollarding.  St Edmundsbury own the tree so a letter will be sent to check who is responsible for this work.  ACTION:  CLERK
Meeting closed 9.55pm

